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	EAST EPHA DISTRICT MEETING MINUTES 17 March 2010

	

	1.     
a)

b)

c)

d)

e)
f)    

	WELCOME 
Sheena Clover, Chair of EEPHA, and Louise Evers, Area Improvement Manager for the North-East welcomed colleagues to the meeting, and in particular welcomed the following headteachers who are new to the North East or new in post:
Julie Ingram

Chappell CE Primary School 

Farewell to the following Headteachers:

Jackie Breeze

Greenstead St Andrew’s Infant School 

Christine Rudland
Montgomery Infant School & Nursery

Sue Shenton

Mersea Island Primary School

Gary Stimson

Baynards Primary School

Sheena  referred Headteachers to the Spring term EPHA newsletter distributed at the meeting (also available on the EPHA website). She also asked headteachers to give feed back about the meeting and suggestions for future presentations and speakers.

Area Development Groups 

Sheena noted that the Area Development Groups have been re-established and it has been agreed that they must focus on local development and resource issues, and not just be platform for Local Authority information, as was the case in the past. 

There is a new framework in Essex following the recent restructure in response to the review of Children’s Trust arrangements in Essex and the context of 21st Century Schools. This restructure has resulted in the establishment of a County Children’s Trust Board and five Local Children’s Trust Boards, based on the Primary Care Trust footprint (West, Mid, North East, South East and South West). 

Schools are currently involved in numerous partnerships including engagement with the Primary Strategy Programme and Local Authority partners; involvement with the Local Delivery Group; and in partnerships such as local consortia, networks, trusts  and professional associations such as EPHA.

The Local Authority has established five implementation groups to deliver the Children and Young People’s Plan, focusing on the Every Child Matters national priorities. The overarching “Enjoy and Achieve Implementation group” is co-chaired by Terry Reynolds (Director for Learning), Claire Claydon (Chair of EPHA) and the Chair of ASHE. A Primary-phase Enjoy and Achieve sub-group has been established to focus on primary development issues, and the four headteachers on this group are:

· Graham Alderton (Head at Lambourne Primary) representing the West Area;

· Emma Dawson (Head at Lawford Mead Juniors) representing the Mid Area;

· Monica Dimmock (Head at Glebe Infants) representing the South Area;

· Nigel Hookway (Head at Highwoods Primary) representing the North Area.

An “Enjoy and Achieve Action Plan” will be developed for each area of the county, and the sub-group will work on these, taking into account discussion and decisions made at the Area Development Group meetings. 

The views and decisions of the Area Development Group and the Implementation Groups will be fed back to the Local Children’s Trust Board meetings. The LCTBs are chaired by the local lead for Children and Young People in the PCT, supported by the Area Localities Commissioner (Lonica Vanclay in the West, Clare Burrell in the South, Maureen Hanley in the North East and Philippa Bull in Mid). The four Localities Commissioners sit on the Area Development Groups, and so are in a good position to ensure that the views of Primary headteachers are taken forward to the LCTBs, along with Primary headteacher representatives on the LCTB. 

At the meetings in January the ADG members discussed the importance of communication, particularly with the Local Delivery Group Lead Link headteachers, who steer the agenda for their LDG meetings. LDGs each operate according to their own needs, some focusing primarily on extended services, whilst others focus more widely on data analysis and general school improvement. It was recognised that the relationship and communication with LDGs is very important for the ADGs to be effective and therefore it was agreed that the minutes of the ADG meetings will be circulated to the Lead Link Headteachers, and that they would be invited to the next meeting of their relevant Area Development Group in March/April 2010. 

All headteachers on the Area Development Group (made up of the LDG representatives on the EPHA Executive) are asked to nominate a substitute if they are unable to attend an ADG meeting, and it was agreed that it would be helpful if this could be the LDG lead link headteacher.  

From 2011 National Strategies funding will mostly be deployed directly to schools rather than through the Local Authority, and it will be essential for groups of schools to deploy resources to ensure that the needs of their locality and the area are met. The Area Development Groups will play a key part in determining the allocation of some local resources and so it is essential that the agendas for the meetings are focused and make decisions based on local need. It will also be important to ensure that in future the ADGs:

· Are clear about the group’s remit, accountability and responsibilities, including the power to allocate resources that are available to the group;

· Review progress, outcomes and the impact of any actions that are decided;

In future, it is expected that the membership of the Area Development Groups will include the Area Extended Services Commissioner and the Area Achievement for All – Narrowing the Gap Adviser (these posts to be appointed in the spring), in addition to a representative from SENCAN and from Early Years.

Sheena noted that during the meeting the group interrogated local data and came up with the following issues for the North East  area:

· Writing – lack of speaking and listening and communication skills;

· Curriculum re-design;

· Outdoor learning;

· Quality of teaching;

· The gap in achievement for children with SEN.

After lengthy discussion, the North East ADG decided on the following priorities:

1. Special Educational Needs – narrowing the gap.

2. Improving writing by focusing on oracy at the earliest stage: 

· a focus on Early years settings; 

· improving the performance skills and confidence of teachers;

· improved parental support, understanding and parenting skills.

Feedback from the EPHA Executive 

Sheena reminded heads that, following the EPHA Executive meeting in September, EPHA conducted a survey of Essex primary headteachers asking for opinions of the current SATs testing system. A paper setting out the outcomes of the survey was circulated at the meeting.

99 headteachers responded to that survey and the EPHA Executive was not surprised by the outcomes – the vast majority of heads dislike the current system as they feel that the judgements are sometimes inaccurate, and the outcomes are used to judge schools during Ofsted and through performance league tables. Headteachers were not, however, against assessment of their schools and pupils, and many felt that moderated teacher assessment and the use of single level tests would be a better way to judge performance.

The EPHA Executive invited Sue Hackman, the DCSF Chief Adviser on School Standards, to the Executive meeting on 8 February 2010, to discuss the outcomes of the survey and the future of SATs. Unfortunately, Sue explained that with a general election in the offing it was not possible to predict what a future government might have in place, but she did feel that SATs are here to stay for the foreseeable future. 

The group also discussed the primary headteacher workload, and the many challenges that headteachers all face. In addition Sue gave an interesting personal view of what a Conservative government might bring to the education system.  

Letter from Cllr. Castle about snow closures – and the joint response from Headteacher associations

Sheena noted that headteachers across Essex received a letter from Councillor Castle (Cabinet member for Education and 2012 Games) on the 8th January, urging them to "do all in their power to keep their school open" during the current severe weather. Many headteachers were upset by the tone and implications of the letter, and the three Essex headteacher associations (EPHA, ASHE and ASESME) agreed a joint response to the letter. 
EPHA received over 60 emails from heads who were pleased that EPHA had responded so quickly and supportively. Cllr. Castle responded to the letter (see the transcript on the EPHA website) and he has promised to support schools by encouraging councils to grit access roads to schools wherever possible and to discuss the attendance issues that arise from school closures with the DCSF. 
It was noted that Ofsted has issued guidance to inspectors to allow them to take into account attendance issues arising from snow closures, but Nigel Hookway reported that he had recently attended a meeting of the Joint Consultation Committee and had been told that Ed Balls (Secretary of State for Children, Schools and Families) has indicated that the DCSF will not change the current attendance policy.
EEPHA Annual General Meeting – summer term 2010

Sheena reminded North East headteachers that the North East EPHA Annual General Meeting will be held during the summer term heads meeting, on Wednesday 23 June 2010. She noted that Robert Collins will definitely be standing down as Treasurer of EEPHA at that point and that it will be necessary to elect a new treasurer for the area.


	

	2.
	ONE TO ONE TUITION UPDATE

Ros Allsop, lead officer for One to One tuition in Essex 

Ros noted that the introduction of one to one tuition in Essex has gone very well, and there are just a few schools that are not yet providing tuition. She stressed that it is essential that schools register with the DCSF as well as the Local Authority, as the DCSF only acknowledge information and data on their site. If schools do not register with the DCSF the associated funding may be removed, as the DCSF will assume that they are not carrying out 1:1 tuition.

There are a number of reasons to be cheerful about the roll out of 1:1 tuition. These include:

· Effective delivery;

· Parent and pupil engagement; 

· Flexible schools models (though this is also an area for development and there is a need for schools to share their good practice);

· Careful consideration of pupils;

· Links to Quality First Teaching – ensuring that quality of provision is a priority and sustainable. 

A number of challenges remain, including:

· Under-reporting of provision;

· Under or slow roll out of the delivery of 1:1 tuition;

· Developing flexible school delivery models;

· Quality assurance and monitoring;

· Appropriate and effective selection of pupils.

In 2009/10 the challenge has been to use all the allocated places (so as to not lose funding) and to deliver quality tuition;

In 2010/11 the challenge will be to grow the provision to meet the pupil guarantee. There will be a need to deliver 1:1 tuition more flexibly.  Ros noted that sessions can now be delivered during the school day, and it may be possible for one or more schools to use the tuition funding to hire a qualified teacher to deliver tuition in the school day. 

Ros referred to graphs which demonstrated that 1:1 tuition is helping children catch up, in particular those who are least able (and working towards). She noted that it is vital that schools select the right children for tuition, i.e. those who are “stuck” rather than those who have more long-term problems. This year in Essex schools the main focus has been on Year 6 pupils, but statistically (according to Making Good Progress data) the most impact is seen in Year 5.

Ros noted the characteristics of ECC registration and DCSF trackers:

Essex Registration

· Records pupil level characteristics and progress data

· Includes information around the time and location of tuition within schools

· Submission triggers funding which is then paid in the next funding window.

DCSF Data collection website

· Records real time starts and ends

· Can only be completed once the first session of tuition has been carried out;

· Is the main data-set which is recognised by the DCSF. 

In relation to the reallocation of places:

· The DCSF expects Essex to internally reallocate tuition places to ensure that the full allocation of places is filled. Otherwise, places will be clawed back.

· The deadline to register places is the end of the Spring term 2010. Surplus places will be put to a bid. These are due by the end of term – schools will be reminded and the bidding proforma will be available on the EPHA website and on the Schools Self Evaluation Tracker from Monday 8 March. 
· Surplus places will be allocated for the beginning of the summer term to ensure that receiving schools are able to make the most effective use of funding.

The Pupil and Parent Guarantees state that from September 2010, 

· Every pupil, aged seven to eleven who has fallen behind national expectations and is not making good progress, receives one to one tuition in English and/or mathematics to get them back on track

· Children looked after, regardless of academic profile, are eligible. Remaining allocations can be deployed using current criteria.

Ros confirmed that every Looked After Child is eligible for one to one tuition at some point during KS2 (i.e. 10 hours tuition during the key stage, whenever it is judged most suitable for them). 

The target group is currently those children eligible for Free School Meals, but this may be expanded to include children who are stuck who should make progress from Level 3 to Level 5, and there may be another criteria specific to the school which could be agreed with the School Improvement Partner.

Ros plans to develop a portfolio of successful one to one tuition case studies, and asked headteachers to contribute to this project.

In Essex the following number of places have been allocated to one to one tuition in 2010/11:

Key Stage 2
Key Stage 3 
Key Stage 4

8524

6627

462


	

	3.
	CULTURAL WORKSHOPS

Led by James Single, MFL Schools Support 

James explained that MFL Schools Support has been developed over the last 2 – 2 ½ years, and they provide cultural theme days for schools, focused on France, Germany, Spain and England. A typical programme will start with the delivery of a CDRom for use by the school, which will set the tone for the theme day and gives an overview of the country and its traditions to support teachers in advance of the workshop.

On the day James and his team will set up a large and colourful display in the school hall. They then deliver sessions to classes across the whole school. The sessions include a focus on:

· The similarities and differences between the chosen country and the UK;

· Traditional dance and music;

· Stories and traditions, and the use of nursery rhymes (for the youngest pupils) and games.

Each hall session lasts around 1 hour and ten minutes, though these can be tailored to suit the school’s requirements.

James shared a folder which included testimonials from schools who had found the workshops very enjoyable and valuable. He stressed that families are encouraged to attend assemblies during the day, and that the workshops can form the basis of effective sharing assemblies. 
Contact James Single at info@mflschoolsupport.co.uk
Or on 07885 388543


	

	4.
	USING THE OUTDOOR LEARNING ENVIRONMENT ACROSS THE CURRICULUM

A presentation by Sally Hetherington-Aherne

Sally explained that she is a freelance outdoor learning practitioner, who used to work for Learning Through Landscapes. She has recently worked with ten schools on RBS Supergrounds Projects, and works with Creative Partnerships.
Learning Through Landscapes is a national school grounds charity that helps schools and early years settings make the most of their outdoor spaces for play and learning. The charity supports schools through campaigning, training, offering membership, resources, events and conferences, and supplying advisers (like Sally) and publications. More information can be found at:
http://www.ltl.org.uk/

Membership of School Grounds UK (part of Learning Through Landscapes) costs £60 a year, and this includes a mailing every two months full of ideas and inspiration - all fully illustrated with images and examples from real schools, demonstrating good practice and sharing the learning from other members. All back issues are available from the member-only section of the website, along with funding information and a directory of School Grounds Professionals.
Sally noted that any change in relation to outdoor development and learning needs to be:
· Holistic
· Participatory

· Sustainable

School development of outdoor learning should ask:

· Where are we now?

· Where do we want to be?

· How do we get there?

· Making the change will involve who and what?

Sally referred to the 2006 Learning Outside the Classroom DfES manifesto. This states:

By helping young people apply their knowledge across a range of challenges, learning outside the classroom builds bridges between theory and reality, schools and communities, young people and their futures. Quality learning experiences in ‘real’ situations have the capacity to raise achievement across a range of subjects and to develop better personal and social skills.

When these experiences are well planned, safely managed and personalised to meet the needs of every child they can:

· Improve academic achievement.

· Provide a bridge to higher order learning.

· Develop skills and independence in a widening range of environments.

· Make learning more engaging and relevant to young people.

· Develop active citizens and stewards of the environment.

· Nurture creativity.

· Provide opportunities for informal learning through play.

· Reduce behaviour problems and improve attendance.

· Stimulate, inspire and improve motivation.

· Develop the ability to deal with uncertainty.

· Provide challenge and the opportunity to take acceptable levels of risk.

· Improve young people’s attitudes to learning.

Giving young people responsibility for achieving these outcomes helps them to learn from their successes and failures.

Learning outside the classroom provides support for many different curriculum areas. For example, all young people have an entitlement to do fieldwork as part of their geographical studies. Linked to the curriculum, these activities provide direct and relevant experiences.
The full manifesto can be found on the EPHA website (DCSF page, or Termly Area Meetings – East)
She noted that the use of places other than the classroom for teaching and learning can offer children memorable experiences, that can stay with them until adulthood, affecting their behaviour, lifestyle and working life.

Sally also referred to the Ofsted Learning Outside the Classroom Report (2008), also available on the EPHA website (Ofsted page, or Termly Area Meetings – East). This noted that the success of learning outside the classroom depended very much on the leadership of the schools and colleges. 
Ofsted noted that the best practice occurred when leaders:

· were strongly convinced of the need for a broad and motivating curriculum;
· were passionate and confident about improving learners’ achievement, aspirations, character and personal development, and saw learning outside the classroom as a key means to do this;
· promoted a strong sense of common purpose among staff and an expectation that activities outside the classroom would be a regular part of the curriculum;
· supported the staff with robust planning and systems that promoted safe, exciting and well integrated learning;
· emphasised learning outside the classroom clearly in job descriptions and person specifications so that staff knew what was expected of them from the moment they applied to work in the institution.

Sally noted that 63% of the school estate nationally is outdoors, but during one autumn term 33% of teachers surveyed said that they had not used their outdoor space. The following are perceived as barriers to outdoor learning:

· Weather

· Health and safety

· Vandalism

· Time 

· Budget

· Knowledge and confidence

· Pupils behaviour
Sally showed a case study of Coombes Infant School, where the headteacher had been determined to make the indoor and outdoor learning environment as one whole. The school included the following developments and curriculum changes to enhance their outdoor learning environment:
· Geology trail

· Sheep

· Calendar of events relating to the grounds

· Tree houses – two outdoor classrooms, each with the capacity for 15 children

· Clay pit and kiln

· Tree planting

· Using natural resources, such as sticks for music, history, drama and art

· Ducks!

· A sunflower circle (this used the process of photosynthesis to “paint” the petals

· Hearts project

· The Great Fire of London (the children built a Tudor city, displayed it for a while, then recreated the City of London and set fire to it!!)
Sally noted that the new primary curriculum promotes high standards and good progress for all learners with no child left behind. Outdoor learning can encourage all children, particularly those who may not so engaged in the traditional classroom environment. She asked the headteachers to consider different learning areas of the curriculum and essential skills for learning and life, and to list ways in which they were using learning outside the curriculum to address these areas. The following suggestions and ideas were recorded:
Learning Area: Understanding English, Communication and Languages
Essential skills for learning and life: Personal and Emotional Skills 

How can using your grounds support this?

· Poetry to reflect seasonal changes;

· Language trail;

· Responses to textures;

· Role play

· Planting to create words

· Areas of reflection 

Learning Area: RE
Essential skills for learning and life: Learning from and about religion
How can using your grounds support this?

Communication and creativity:
· Quiet areas for reflection

· Story telling area

· Role play/performance/drama
· Outdoor celebrations/services

· Prayer trees

· World faiths – prayer flags, shrines, wedding and baptisms, patterns, images

· Re-enacting of Christ’s life story

Investigation

· Creation – growing plants

· Variety of life

Learning Area: Design and Technology
Essential skills for learning and life: Social skills
How can using your grounds support this?

· Work together
· Leadership, Collaboration, Delegation, risk taking, support and feedback

· Problem solving

· Community cohesion

· Shelter building

· Slave trade – celebrating differences and skills

· Speaking and listening

· Making decisions, debating 

Learning Area: Understanding the Arts 
Essential skills for learning and life: Literacy
How can using your grounds support this?

· Story telling: chair/bench/willow dome
· Seats with a view

· Performing area

· Story trail

· Den building to make stories come alive

· Shady trees

· Sensory musical are

· Moss man

· Areas for imaginative play and role play- filming

· Growing areas – design, stories linked

Learning Area: Scientific and technological understanding
Essential skills for learning and life: Learning and thinking skills 
How can using your grounds support this?

Science week
Growing vegetables, cooking

Pond – life cycles

Shadows – time/movement of earth

Growth – plants/animals

Habitats – worms

Camouflage investigation

Water cycle – evaporation

Talk; film; record results; taped interviews; newspaper reports; photography; poetry; role play; drama

Learning Area: Mathematics
Essential skills for learning and life: ICT
How can using your grounds support this?

· Links with community – surveyor –scale maps – CAD – redesign area – models and simulations
· “Google Earth” – translate photos into maps

· Weather stations – graphs

· Film maths activities (use for evaluation)

· Romas bebots following planned routes

· Stop watch – timed

· Sun dials, pendulum

Learning Area: ICT capability
Essential skills for learning and life: Historical, geographical and social understanding
How can using your grounds support this?

· Buildings and structures: shelters and amphitheatres
· Webcams, spy room

· Weather stations/data

· Race track

· ICT: photos and images; sound, film; control technology; sensors. computers

Learning Area: Understanding physical development, health and well being
Essential skills for learning and life: Social skills 
How can using your grounds support this?

· Activities where co-operative play/work is required e.g. moving big items

· Logistic challenge of a group

· Working on garden - growing food etc

· Making a structure 

· Obstacle course incorporating balance and agility

· Physical aerobic activities which measure body effects, fitness

· Speaking and listening – developing vocabulary

· Non-verbal signals around grounds

· Stepping stones

· Making games

· Developing body strength, gross and fine motor skills

· Decision making, explaining, citizenship

· Learning how to keep warm, cool down, shade etc


	

	5.
	TARGET TRACKER – KEY SKILLS

A presentation by Dave Foxall, Target Tracker

Overview

Key Skills Tracker is a soft ware solution for schools to assess, target, share and report skills- based statements. Within the system teachers can quickly enter assessments for individuals and groups, and parents can log on from home to view and feedback on progress.

· Key Skills are the skills which will be required in the world of work and are important in all aspects of life. These include communication, IT, literacy, numeracy, team work, problem solving and self-management. (Aston University)
· Functional skills are practical skills in English, mathematics and ICT that allow individuals to operate confidently, effectively and independently in life. (QCA)

· The essentials for learning and life describe the skills, attitudes and dispositions that children need to become well-rounded individuals and lifelong learners. They include literacy, numeracy and ICT capability, learning and thinking skills, and personal, social and emotional skills. (New Primary Curriculum)
Examples of Skills Sets include:
· INDXS – Assessment for SLD and PMLD pupils 

· Assessing Pupil Progress

· Effective Lifelong Learning Inventory (ELLI)

· EDISON

· Excellence and Enjoyment – Progression in Key Aspects of Learning

· Functional Skills – 14 -19 Education Reforms

· Essentials for learning and life (NC)

Key Skills Target Tracker allows schools to a

· Assess pupils in key skills

· Set pupils key skill targets

· Chart pupils progress in key skills

· Involve pupils and parents in the process of achieving targets.

Dave demonstrated a number of pages and functions from the Key Skills Target Tracker software tool, including how to assess and set targets, how pupils may comment on their own progress, and how parents can log on and share in the assessment process.

Costs, set up and training
£200 per school + £1 per child (this does not have to be the whole school)

1 day’s initial training, using and administering KST, at usual ECC training rates.

There is a helpline to support KST users 01245 213141

More information at www.targettracker.org
Key Skills Target Tracker courses are being run for first time users and staff who are unfamiliar with the software. Delegates are expected to bring a laptop with a wireless modem and a recent version of an internet browser. The dates are

 Monday 26 April

Wickford Centre

Wednesday 19 May 

Great Baddow Centre

Monday 24 May

Colchester Centre

Thursday 27 May 

Harlow Centre

To book a place phone Schools, Learning and Development on 01245 434300
The full presentation can be found on the termly meetings page of the EPHA website. 


	

	6.
	CREATIVE PARTNERSHIPS AND THE CREATIVE CURRICULUM
A presentation by Maria Trappit, Headteacher at St Andrew’s CE Primary, Great Yeldham.
Maria explained that two years ago her school signed up with the Royal Opera House Creative Partnership to take part in an Enquiry Programme, and they have now signed up for a third year. The Enquiry Schools programme works with schools over a period of one year, to explore how creative teaching and learning can enhance their practice. Enquiry Schools decide on a specific focus for their programme in relation to the broader needs of the school.

Successful projects involve a broad range of creative professionals from a variety of backgrounds and disciplines including: scientists, architects, designers, engineers, marketing experts, cooks, gardeners and artists. This mix of professionals means that projects can be designed to appeal to a broad range of interests and learning styles.

Funding

Creative Partnerships will fund 75% of the programme, currently around £3,000 for an enquiry school. The school will be expected to provide the remaining 25%, around £1,000.

Process

January             Schools register their interest

March               Creative Partnership Schools conference 

April                 Change needs identified with school

May                   School application

September        Project planning

December         Evaluation tools designed and agreed

January – March  Interventions and evaluations

March – April    Completion of programme

Creative Partnerships provide a team of freelance Creative Agents, but these specialists may be able to work in partnership with creative practitioners who are already working in schools.

For more information 

rohcp@roh.org.uk
www.roh.org.uk/
http://www.creative-partnerships.com/area-delivery-organisations/royal-opera-house/
Maria said that participation in the programme has totally transformed the school. The pupils love it and talked enthusiastically about it during their Ofsted inspection. She showed the headteachers a series of photos showing what changes have been made in the school, both inside and out. They focused on the five continents, one in each of the five class bases. The school has a wildlife area and an outdoor swimming pool, both of which needed to be refurbished. Maria noted that the school used formula capital funding for these projects. 
Children benefited from many creative activities linked to the development of the themed areas, including a (surprisingly fascinating) trip to Lakeside Quarry!

Maria invited heads to their Grand Opening on Wednesday 26 May, at 1.00 pm, St Andrew’s CE Primary, Great Yeldham, CO9 4PT. Telephone number 01787 237235 
See also their website  www.greatyeldhamschool.co.uk 

	

	7.
	DEVELOPING A CREATIVE CURRICULUM 
A presentation by Nigel Hookway, Headteacher at Highwoods Primary
Nigel noted that, when he became headteacher at Highwoods three years ago, the former headteacher, Kathy Dowsett, had left an amazing legacy. Nigel is a risk taker and he decided to transform the curriculum at the school. He asked to children what they wanted in their curriculum and involved them in the curriculum planning. He then decided that the staff meeting time would be used solely for curriculum planning (apart from statutory requirements) and a new creative curriculum was developed.

The children at the school have a lot of social and emotional issues, and it was decided to incorporate about ten of the key skills in the SEAL programme blended with global citizenship. The school have timetabled an annual week to focus on global citizenship , and put aside £6,000 to enable this to be successful. 

Pupils at Highwoods are very involved in decision-making and planning and, for example, attend staff meetings and governor meetings, where they have a 15 minute slot to put across their views and needs.

Nigel showed the group some of the curriculum planning. He noted that the delivery depends on key people being curriculum drivers, including himself and the Deputy Headteacher, the Curriculum Manager and the Inclusion Manager.

Literacy and Numeracy are still delivered as discrete subjects, but other subjects are taught through cross-curricular themes, such as Dish Dosh Splosh (about money), Celebrities, Fairtrade and so on. Each Unit, which takes place over longer than half a term, starts with a launch lesson.

Nigel stressed that monitoring and evaluation are, of course, crucial, and this is built into the planning. 
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